

## **Transatlantica**

Revue d'études américaines. American Studies Journal

## 2 | 2010 The Businessman as Artist / New American Voices

## Who calls the tune?

When businessmen make music rock

## **Claude Chastagner**



## Édition électronique

URL: https://journals.openedition.org/transatlantica/5052

DOI: 10.4000/transatlantica.5052

ISSN: 1765-2766

#### Éditeur

Association française d'Etudes Américaines (AFEA)

### Référence électronique

Claude Chastagner,  $\stackrel{\cdot}{\text{w}}$  Who calls the tune? », Transatlantica [En ligne], 2 | 2010, mis en ligne le 15 avril 2011, consulté le 07 février 2023. URL : http://journals.openedition.org/transatlantica/5052 ; DOI : https://doi.org/10.4000/transatlantica.5052

Ce document a été généré automatiquement le 7 février 2023.



Creative Commons - Attribution - Pas d'Utilisation Commerciale - Pas de Modification 4.0 International - CC BY-NC-ND 4.0

https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/

# Who calls the tune?

When businessmen make music rock

Claude Chastagner

The real action was taking place behind the scenes.

Irwin Pincus, music publisher

- A couple of weeks ago, while researching for this paper, I decided to read again Chronicles, Bob Dylan's autobiography. 1 Chapter 4 deals with the recording in a rented New Orleans mansion of Oh Mercy, the 1989 album produced by Daniel Lanois, unanimously hailed as Dylan's resurrection. Dylan insists on the significant impact Lanois had on his own artistry. Through conversations, flashes of rage and frustration, and the sheer intensity of music making, his contribution to the final product was more than anecdotal. According to Dylan, on "Political World", "Lanois got committed to a funk style-he heard one of Mason's licks and decided to put the whole song on it," (Chronicles 183), on "Most of the Time," "Danny was contributing as much as any musicians" (185), while for "Series of Dreams", he was "struggling to help [him] make this song work and he had the confidence to try anything." (194) The same compliment is paid for "Ring Them Bells": "The song sustains itself from beginning to end-Lanois brought out all its keen, harmonic sense." (197) Probably the most perceptive comment on Lanois's input is that "he likes to push artists to the psychological edge, and he'd done that with [Dylan]." (217)
- What I was looking for was first-hand confirmation that not just the musicians themselves, but their entourage too are involved in the artistic, creative process, be it by pushing artists "to the psychological edge." However, producers like Daniel Lanois, Phil Spector, or Steve Albini are artists in their own right. Lanois plays several instruments and has recorded five solo albums and several movie soundtracks. That under his aegis Dylan was able to come up with songs that would/could not have been recorded otherwise owes more to the chemistry between two fellow musicians than to the creative powers of a businessman. I was on the wrong track. Producers cannot be considered as businessmen. They belong to the musical side of the business.<sup>2</sup>

- My point was elsewhere. I wanted to explore to what extent "pure" businessmen (by which I mean record company executives, managers, impresarios, A&R men, promoters; one could also add the developers of new technologies, but these are primarily technicians, not businessmen) can play a role in the artistic process. Beyond the obvious and stale clichés (the "this album could never have been made without the help of my record company/producer/manager" Grammy Awards' syndrome), had businessmen played a distinctive part in the production of music, had they influenced it, could we hear their impact, would the final product have been different had the artist been managed, or his records released, by someone else? The underlying questioning to this inquiry had to do with the specificity of this impact: is there anything specifically American both in the fact that businessmen can be creative, and in the nature of their influence, in the very sounds they contribute to make? Is there a pattern? For this, I had to turn not to record producers but to the wheeler-dealers, the moneymakers, rock businessmen.
- There is a subtle difference between asking ourselves whether these men (obviously, they were almost exclusively men) were themselves artists, and whether they influenced artistic production. Elsewhere in this issue of Transatlantica we come across businessmen, engrossed in industrial, or commercial activities that had no relation with the arts, who turn to painting, or writing as a hobby, albeit sometimes vying with full-time artists in terms of commitment, or quality. The situation in the music business is different inasmuch as every single person involved in this business, a definitely commercial and industrial activity, is connected, to some degree, to the production of art. The fierce debate that raged for many years among practitioners and scholars alike regarding the nature of the relationship between rock music and the business world is now over. No one in his full mind would today challenge the ties that bind rock music to capitalism, to make it brief. There remain pockets of protest, of resistance, the most convincing being often the least vocal; but, as a whole, rock is a business, not an act of rebellion. As Frith put it, "far from being 'counter-cultural', rock articulated the reconciliation of rebelliousness and capital." (Music For Pleasure 2) The paradox of rock is that its ideological opposition to commerce was precisely the basis of its market value and commercial exploitation.3 Rock artists do not produce in a vacuum, they need money, a whole industry, and the people who run it. But the people in this industry are nevertheless involved in the production of something that can be called art. The question thus rather bears on the extent of this connection, the degree, and nature of the influence. Not "can we find businessmen who in their free time write songs or go on stage?", but rather "what have some of them done in the exercise of their profession that can be described as an artistic gesture?"
- The first difficulty lies in identifying the characters. For much of the commercial work regarding music is collective. True, most artifacts belonging to popular culture (from comic books to television series, films to magazines) are the result of collaborative efforts, to the extent that what could perhaps define popular culture is the symbiotic, entangled relation between art and business, between technicians, promoters, developers, A&R men, and artists. In the music industry, this collective work is performed by the clerks of record companies, the writers and designers of the music press, the teams of managers. However, we can hardly call them businessmen, as the term usually applies to individual entrepreneurs, not salaried employees. I thus decided to focus my analysis on single, easily identifiable figures who had launched

record companies, established publishing corporations, or managed artists rather than on the anonymous personnel of the music industry, in spite of their sometime dramatic input.

- Next came the difficulty of selecting these business moguls. Had I been working on British rock, I would have come up with an abundance of names, managers mostly, from Brian Epstein of Beatles' fame, to Larry Parnes (the 1950s rockers), Andrew Log Oldham (the Rolling Stones), Giorgio Gomelsky (Gong, the Animals, the Moody Blues, the Yardbirds), Kit Lambert (the Who), Simon Napier-Bell (the Yardbirds, T-Rex, Marc Bolan, Wham!) Don Arden (the Small Faces, Electric Light Orchestra, Black Sabbath), Malcom McLaren (the Sex Pistols), all of whom flamboyant, charismatic, and immensely influential businessmen. Britain can also boast quite a few entrepreneurs (many of them former band managers) who left their imprint on the record company they created: Robert Stingwood (RSO), Richard Branson (Virgin), Tony Stratton-Smith (Charisma), Chris Blackwell (Island), Daniel Miller (Mute), Ivo Watts Russell (4AD), Geoff Travis (Rough Trade), Tony Wilson (Factory), Alan McGee (Creation), Dave Robinson and Jake Riviera (Stiff), all contributing to defining a specific sound, a recognizable style, which attracted bands, and individual artists, including graphic designers (Peter Saville, Jamie Reid, or Roger Dean, for instance), since the visual dimension is an essential ingredient of rock music's appeal.
- Things are not so obvious in the United States. At first glance, Britain's businessmen seem to have played a more creative role than their transatlantic counterparts. One can only speculates as to the reasons of this situation. Does it stem from the less defined contours of British capitalism, the more amateurish quality of its practitioners which gave them more freedom, a capacity to cross borders and lean on the artistic side? Does it have to do with the more adventurous nature of British music, with its paradoxically (given the antiquity of the country) lesser degree of reliance on a majestic, imposing body of songs? Would British businessmen have felt that they could put their fingers on the pulse of the music makers and shape their sound without provoking the ire of the gatekeepers? Whatever the reasons, fewer American names can be quoted whose presence was felt on the music itself. The most influential ones, Sam Phillips, John Hammond, Jerry Leiber and Mike Stoller, or Phil Spector are rather producers in the sense alluded to earlier, half way between musicians and technicians. They may have doubled as businessmen (fierce ones in some cases), but this is not what they were first and foremost. For bong fide businessmen, one has to focus on the founders of record companies, who often started their careers in concert promotion or artists management, and on media moguls.
- There are those who, just by creating a label, or starting a record company, gave a space for musicians to develop their ideas, find their style, attract like-minded artists, until a new sound, a new scene comes to life. Ahmet Ertegün is among the earliest ones.

  <sup>4</sup> The son of a Turkish ambassador, as he is often referred to, Ertegün has often been described as having single-handedly shaped the face of American music and recorded the defining sounds of an era. Indeed, the company Ertegün set up in 1949, Atlantic, became one of the foremost American record companies, producing some of the most famous artists of the jazz, rhythm & blues, pop and rock eras. But is that enough to bestow on him the above mentioned epithets? What does "shape the music" or "define the sounds" mean? What does his business acumen have to do with artistic integrity or musicianship?

- More than the combination of commercial goals and artistic ambition, Ertegün's impact is better described as the natural, unforeseen outcome of his passion for music. When he set up Atlantic with two friends, Ertegün's idea was to capture the music they heard in clubs and grab every unsigned black act they could find, in jazz but also in other styles of black American music. The changes he initiated were not primarily motivated by aesthetic reasons nor by commercial motives. As he made clear, he never had the presumption that the music he loved could be improved: "we started Atlantic simply because we wanted to ... make the kind of records that we would like to buy." (What I'd Say 47) But he also wished to expose it to the largest number: "we wanted to be a commercial label." Trying to capture as many ears as possible led him to several experiments, unexpected combinations of musicians or styles for instance, like Clyde McPhatter (of the Dominoes) with the Drifters, in order to remove what he identified as the reason for "race" music's lack of success with white, mainstream America: voices too rough, instruments too coarse, rhythm sections too strident. Together with Jerry Wexler, a white Jewish music writer for Billboard turned producer, they tried to give to what Wexler had termed "rhythm & blues", a lusher, more mainstream sound. As Marc Eliot puts it, "one of Wexler's goals was to combine the lyrical content of mainstream pop with the more heated vocal stylistics of rhythm and blues singers." 6 Ray Charles was one of the first to benefit from this treatment. There is a fascinating tape where one can actually hear Ertegün trying to teach Charles to sing "Mess Around" in a more suave way.7 Here, as in many other cases, Ertegün, the "mere" founder of a business venture, is actually making history, pushing a musician into uncharted territories, defining new sounds, breaking grounds. It takes some nerves to teach Ray a different way of singing, something only a true lover of music (Ertegün had written the song, and many others, under the pseudonym A. Nugetre) endowed with a strong personality could attempt. Obviously, Ertegün is here going beyond the traditional role ascribed to a record executive.
- Atlantic's success paved the way for similar ventures and brought rhythm and blues into the mainstream. Chess, which had been recording Chicago R&B since 1946, hit the charts with artists like Muddy Waters or Bo Diddley, Vee-Jay with the El Dorados, and the Dells, Jubilee with the Orioles, and Bobby Freeman, Rama with the Cleftones, or Frankie Lymon and the Teenagers, Gone/End with the Chantels, Little Anthony and the Imperials, or the Flamingos, Aladdin with the "King" Cole Trio, Lester Young, and the Five Keys, Specialty with Little Richard, and Imperial with Fats Domino. Most of these companies were run by one or two entrepreneurs, who dreamt of making a living out of music. They have not become household names, but as a collective entity, they have definitely contributed to shaping a new scene, and pushing forward a different aesthetic and political agenda. What had started, in the case of Ertegün, as the simple desire to share a passion for a certain kind of music, and for many others, as the dream of hitting it big, spawned, almost inadvertently, a whole new genre, or at least turned an already existing style, mostly enjoyed by the young African-American community, into something palatable for mainstream (i.e., white) ears. For if in some cases (Chess for instance), the music was left untouched, with hardly a suggestion to the musicians to alter their sound in order to reach a larger audience, most of the time, the companies' managers suggested alterations that would lead to a "cross-over", i.e., achieving white, mainstream success. And white, mainstream America was where the money was.

- The practice of crossing over is directly related to the segmentation of the American music market. Whereas music entrepreneurs usually took for granted that "niche" genres (mountain folk, rural blues, Mexican conjunto, Creole Zydeco, etc.) could only appeal to a limited market, defined by its ethnic, social, or regional characteristics, to which it would be sold under a restricting label (to name but one strategy, African-American music was commercialized, prior to WW2, as "race", "sepia", or "ebony"), more and more frequently, from the fifties onward, other communities became attracted by these genres. Songs written for, or by African-Americans started to appeal to white, or Latino teenagers in growing numbers.
- The process towards the de-segmentation of the markets was not a linear one. As Oscar Gandi remarks, "It seems ironic that during a period in which the United States was just beginning to dismantle formal structures of racial segregation, increased involvement and control of black-oriented radio by African Americans actually sharpened the extent of segregation within the radio audience. The heightening of Black racial identity and pride coincided with an appreciation of the economic value of audience segmentation. Black radio programming, including popular rhythm and blues music, helped to reinforce racial pride, and the salience of racial identity that would reach a historic peak in the 1960s and 70s". Nevertheless, what had happened for rhythm & blues, would occur again later for soul, funk, rap, or bhangra. In all instances, beyond the artists' desire to be heard by new categories of people, one can also find the shrewdness of savvy businessmen, from managers to record companies' founders, who chose to alter the music in order to cross over. One of the best known examples is the "whitening" of Bob Marley's songs (with the artists's eager approval) by Chris Blackwell, Island's founder, thanks to the addition of more "rock" sounds.
- The logic of crossing over is also behind Berry Gordy, Jr.'s company, Tamla-Motown. <sup>10</sup> Except that this time, "a black record producer began to secure a major share of the white market." <sup>11</sup> More than Ertegün's Atlantic, or the numerous independent R&B record companies, Gordy's Motown influenced its artists, and shaped them so that they would appeal to a specific market. Although, as Simon Frith writes, there is "no way to make a musician make music, and certainly no way to force an act to make good (or commercial) music", <sup>12</sup> careful grooming can always be attempted. And the attempt was successful, both artistically and commercially. What had begun as a modest black music company would eventually be sold in 1988 for \$61 million.
- Gordy's past helps to understand why and how he used such a heavy-handed approach with his artists. A genuine music fan, Gordy made his first steps into the music world with a record shop. However, he was so obsessed with jazz that he refused to stock the blues records his clientele asked for and went bankrupt. After closing his shop, Gordy went to work on the assembly line at Ford's Lincoln-Mercury plant. He then turned successfully to music writing. He had his first hit in 1957 with "Reet Petite" recorded by Jackie Wilson. In 1959, Gordy set up Tamla Records, and in 1960 Motown Records as a sister label, followed by Motown Record Corporation. But contrarily to Ertegün, Gordy's passion for music soon developed into an unmitigated entrepreneurial spirit as he aimed for the mass (white) market. In Nelson George's words, Motown was "totally committed to reaching a white audience... The label seemed hell-bent on injecting itself into the mainstream." (86) The roster would eventually include acts such as Barrett Strong, Smokey Robinson and the Miracles, Mary Wells, the Supremes, Martha Reeves and the Vandellas, the Temptations, the Marvelettes, Stevie Wonder... Gordy also

established his own publishing company, Jobete Publishing, and a management agency, International Talent.

Motown's functioning, and the way artists were shaped, has often been described in terms of industrial organization. Gordy developed from his stint at Ford (and perhaps under the influence of his father, a self-made entrepreneur) both a desire to facilitate the upward mobility of Blacks and a sense of industrial organization. Accordingly, he tried to make the teens from the streets of Detroit he was recording acceptable to mainstream America, as Ertegün had done, except that he did not restrict his grooming to the voice or the music but also to their physical appearance. In 1964, Maxine Powell, who owned a finishing school, was hired to polish his artists, teach them how to walk, talk, and dress. Similarly, Maurice King, a veteran of the jazz club scene, introduced them to the subtlety of stage patter. Besides, Gordy did extend his influence to the music. Like Jerry Wexler, he aimed at presenting a music that could reach and please white, middle America by removing the too direct evocations of the funky world of rhythm and blues. Hence his rejection of material that sounded too bluesy and a preference for the call-and-response pattern of gospel, to which he added the insistent rhythm of tambourines and drums, the punctuation of horns, orchestral string sections, and the slick, suave voices of his all-girls bands. The recipe was applied to all Motown's acts, and the sound came to define black music for thousands of people throughout the world.

Gordy's methods also had a lot to do with what he had seen in Detroit factories. The organization at Ford became a model for the structure of his company, "run on the principles of mass production and salaried workers." (Rockonomics 161) The various parts of both songs and acts were put together with the stringency and the precision of an assembly line process, from standardized song writing procedures (by teams such as Holland-Dozier-Holland), to recording, promotion, and distribution routines. "Quality control" was ensured through weekly meetings, on Fridays, when songs were scrutinized in order to make sure they left the "factory" without any blemish and with the absolute certainty of being hits. The family-like organization at Motown was reminiscent of the paternalism of Henry Ford in the early years of the century. Gordy also controlled the shows on which his artists appeared, making sure they were all the slick, glossy ones that reached white America (the Ed Sullivan Show, the Dean Martin Show, Las Vegas hotels, etc.), hiring famous comedians like Sammy Davis Jr. to write the lines they would say on stage, and Broadway stars like Carol Channing for the liner notes.

The image of Motown conveyed by most American books written on the subject is of a relentless organization, led forward by an "autocratic, ruthlessly ambitious" Gordy (Soulsville USA 48), whose main accomplishment, more than his song writing abilities, was his capacity to transform amorphous, unstructured artists into Motown products. The speech that was given at his induction in 1988 to the Rock and Roll Hall of Fame (in the Non-Performer category) testifies to his impact on the American musical and social scenes: "Gordy endeavored to reach across the racial divide with music that could touch all people, regardless of the color of their skin. Under his tutelage, Motown became a model of black capitalism." Indeed, contrarily to the more flamboyant and maverick British businessmen, the distinctive feature of the American record companies' founders seems to be their ability to blend into the mainstream business landscape, turning their firms into orthodox capitalists ventures. "Don't worry. I just

want to be like you" seemed to say Berry Gordy to white America (*The Death of Rhythm & Blues* 88); "I just want to do what it takes, artistically and commercially, to become a successful entrepreneur, not a revolutionary." Few American businessmen displayed a sufficient amount of artistic flair to allow them to create, on a par with their artists, the distinctive sound of their companies. Gordy or Ertegün belonged to both worlds, the world of business and that of music, the material and the spiritual. They stand as emblematic brokers of a culture they tried to sell to middle America, go-betweens between the realm of money and that of art, moneymakers with a message, and a purpose.

The businessmen we have come across so far belong to the R&B or soul scene. With their more rock-oriented peers, it is harder to find the same combination of business savvy and artistic acumen. Some of the independent labels that dabbles with rock were set up by authentic musicians, not businessmen (Reprise by Frank Sinatra, A&M by Herb Alpert, Maverick by Madonna), most being sooner or later bought over by one of the Majors (Sony BMG, Warner, EMI, Universal). The founders of the most successful ones (David Geffen, with Asylum and Elektra, Miles Copeland, with I.R.S.) had little specific impact at the aesthetic level. These companies' success must be attributed more to sound business practices than to any artistic influence. Many of the more recent independent American rock labels remain too obscure to play any structuring role in the music scene (Brett Gurewitz's Epitaph, Voxx, Enigma, Dischord).

One exception could be Olympia's Sub Pop (later moving to Seattle), founded by Bruce Pavitt and which achieved fame for having launched Nirvana and the subsequent grunge scene (Soundgarden, Mudhoney, Pearl Jam). 14 Though the company is today 49% owned by Warner, Pavitt has indeed been instrumental in shaping the grunge sound. One key move was the inclusion of audio-cassettes in the fanzine he published, Subterranean Pop, which led to radio interviews, a growing fan base, and the setting up of Sub Pop Records. Pavitt did not directly interfere with the music as Ertegün or Gordy had done, but he found new ways to expose it, as when he opened a subscription service, the Sub Pop Singles Club, through which fans could each month receive singles by local bands, or when in 1989 he had Melody Maker journalist Everett True fly to Seattle to cover the burgeoning scene. However, once again, such moves were hardly more than standard, efficient business practices, and it would be stretching too far to credit Pavitt for having had a truly creative impact.

To find one last breed of record labels whose founders have not only been successful businessmen but also influential music makers, one has to turn once more to black music, hip-hop this time. Two names stand out, Death Row Records and Def Jam. Death Row, founded in 1991 by the controversial Suge Knight and Dr. Dre, is considered as the breeding ground of gangsta rap, the West Coast style that developed in the early 1990s with artists like Dr. Dre, Snoop Dogg, or Tupac Shakur. Although Knight cannot be directly credited for artistic influence, and despite his unorthodox, threatening, sometimes downright violent business methods, he was inspired by a musical and commercial commitment similar to Berry Gordy's. He even declared that he wanted to make Death Row "the Motown of the '90s." He eventually sold 50 million units of his artists' records worldwide, generating almost \$750 million in revenue. In order to achieve such a level of success, Knight gave complete artistic freedom to his artists, while Dr. Dre was more involved with the production aspects of the business. Freedom included in this case involvement with the underworld. Knight himself ended up

embroiled in several, sometimes serious, cases. Contrarily to Gordy's policy, Death Row cannot be blamed for having tried to convince its artists to "clean up" their acts. On the contrary, Knight urged them to rely on their experience as drug dealers or gang members, to the extent that violence became a key component of gangsta rap, and that the whole genre developed in part around the fascination Suge Knight generated.

The other major rap music company, Def Jam, was born out of the common effort of Russell Simmons, an African-American manager specialized in black acts (Kool DJ Kurt for instance) and a white producer, Rick Rubin (who went on to release, on his American Records, Johnny Cash's last records, and is currently co-chairman of Columbia Records). Simmons had already played an active role in shaping East-Coast rap. He had persuaded Kool DJ Kurt to change his name into Kurtis Blow, which contributed to his growing fame. The company released seminal groups like Run-DMC, Public Enemy, Eric B. Rakim, The Beastie Boys. The pair came up with groundbreaking ideas, which, as with rhythm and blues before, turned rap into a mainstream sound. They are behind the association between hard rock band Aerosmith and rap duet Run-DMC for the hit "Walk This Way", merging in the process rap with hard rock, a combination carried on further with Jay-Z and Lil' Jon recordings. They also introduced brevity and song-structure into hip-hop, making it easier to be played on the radio. Together with Rubin, Simmons is famous for having developed rap's pared down sound, with limited instrumentation and naked vocals, just rapping and beats. In Don Charnas' words, "he shows [artists] how to make it better, and he gets more honest and exciting performances out of people than anyone."15 However, on top of his musical influence, Simmons definitely is a savvy businessman, and he went on to create a fashion line, Phat Farm, and a fragrance label, Atman.

Sean John Combs, also known as Puff Daddy or P. Diddy, is another extremely influential rap businessman, the second fortune in rap, just before Simmons. Apart from having established Bad Boys Records on which he released The Notorious B.I.G., Sean Combs manages restaurants, is an MTV producer, and a clothes designer. The first hip-hop fortune belongs to Def Jam President and CEO, Jay-Z, the founder of the Roc-A-Fella empire (record, film, and clothes companies, clubs, various brands of drinks, sports teams, real estate corporations, etc.). Once again, Jay-Z is a complex figure, involved both in the business world as an extraordinarily successful entrepreneur, and in the music world as an artist, while providing through his record companies outlets for other African-American artists to perform and make a name for themselves. At a level rarely reached before, these successful though often controversial businessmen cum artistic brokers though infrequently involved with producing new sounds or shaping new styles, provided black youth with the possibility to make music that reached both the white and the black communities, both the specialists and the mainstream. This at least is sufficient to include them in our roster.

Gordy, Knight, Simmons, Combs, and countless others: the specific artistic and commercial impact of black businessmen in American popular music is worth exploring. If indeed we chose to examine other facets of the music business, and turned to media people or concert promoters, the most successful people we would find would have little or no specific connection with the black community, neither through their own ethnic origins nor through their involvement. Alan Freed, the would-be musician and influential radio DJ of the '50s who coined the phrase "rock and roll", and has been described as "the man who brought rock and roll into mainstream, [and] succeeded in

changing forever the parameters of American pop, the way it sounded and the way it was sold," (*Rockonomics* 87) is probably the one who had the closest involvement with the black community, inasmuch as his business practices helped break down racial barriers. In his radio programs, writes, James Miller, "He addressed his listeners as if they were all part of a make believe kingdom of hipsters, united for their love of negro music." The concerts he organized from 1952 until 1958 were multiracial events as much on stage as in the pit. It is probably one of the reasons why the business and the authorities cracked down on him so harshly when the *payola* (bribery) scandal hit rock and roll while other radio or television DJs like Dick Clark (of *American Bandstand* fame) escaped unscathed. Already Freed's 1956 show *The Big Beat* had been cancelled when black singer Frankie Lymon was seen dancing with a white girl. However, none of the most famous and influential media personalities from Dick Clark to Jann Wenner, the founder of *Rolling Stone*, were particularly close to the black community. Neither did they exert an influence on music comparable to that of the black businessmen we have mentioned.

So that the presence of African-Americans in the music business seems to be limited to managers, producers, and founders of record companies, i.e., those closer to the music makers, rather than media personalities or concert promoters. The key to understanding this specificity may be given by rap music. Through double entendre and signifying practices, rappers have repeatedly signaled that the numerous allusions to hoes, pimps, and prostitution were more than allusions to hoes, pimps, and prostitution. Rappers earn a living by selling their words, in the same way as pimps sells their girls. Their clients are the record buyers and concert goers; these pay to hear the artists, who sell themselves and their words. Such emphasis on money can be read, and his often explicitly described by rappers themselves, as the ultimate way to fit in. America is portrayed as the land where financial success and entrepreneurial acumen is the only key to integration; hence the rappers' fascination, both in their songs and in their lives, for the world of money, the celebrated "bling-bling." When they flaunt their wealth, rappers do not do it as a mere gesture of provocation or retaliation, but as a testimony to their capacity to be as American as apple pie. A successful rap businessman is the embodiment of mainstream America. It no longer is necessary to choose between two histories, the white man's and the black man's. By adopting the core values of white America, rappers emphasize that there is only one history left, the American one.18

Rap has made this more obvious than before, but the same yearning is at work in the various businessmen whose trajectory and influence on music we have traced earlier. As we have seen, these individuals' financial ambition was primarily motivated by other purposes: the desire to allow the music of black artists a recognition, an audience, and a dignity it had never been granted before. In the process, they gave this community pride, cultural clout, and enhanced economic power. It is not surprising that it is the entrepreneurs closest to the music, the record makers, rather than the concert promoters or media personalities, who had the strongest creative and artistic impact. For we are dealing here with people who belong to the margin of mainstream society, those whose entanglement with the artists is at its closest. As Michael S. Kimmel reminds us, "cultural innovation almost always moves from the margins to the mainstream. Those marginalized by existing social arrangements have a different angle of vision on the culture, and need alternative avenues for cultural expression." (286) The marginal position of "ethnic" businessmen must have a lot to do with their

involvement with the artistic dimension of their business. Let us not forget that one of America's most famous impresarios, Colonel Tom Parker, who managed Elvis Presley, and by his business decisions, shaped his *protégé*'s career and music for better or for worse, was a foreigner of Dutch origin, whose real name was Andreas Cornelis van Kuijk, who spent his whole life in the United States as an undocumented alien.

Indeed, many successful non-African American music businessmen had in common with their black counterparts that they too belonged to the fringes: foreigners like Ehmet Ertegün, and particularly foreign Jews like Albert Grossman (Dylan's manager), the son of Russian immigrants, Berlin-born Bill Graham, or David Geffen, of Polish and Ukrainian ancestry, via Palestine. For many of these marginalized individuals, music was another venue of social (and cultural) mobility. Perhaps, as Kimmel suggests, in countries with a strong, well-defined social class system like Britain, it is the selfconscious working-class which, being the underdog, will strive for recognition through the few outlets left for them, sports or the popular arts. But in the United States, where the issue is also one of ethnic mobility, it is the members of the ethnic minorities who seem to work the hardest for social recognition (and its most visible manifestation, financial success) through the management of popular music, while "white trash"—the American equivalent of the British lower working class-seem to achieve a higher status rather as performers, from Presley to Britney. So, if not rebels, these businessmen nevertheless represent a progressive force, changing the social order, opening new vistas.

Here is the root of their artistic leaning and influence. Because the music industry allows (and enables) members of these different ethnic minorities to reach positions of power, they exert a musical influence of a nature that mainstream professionals rarely provide. These "side-stream" businessmen, with more than business in mind, bring to their trade a yearning to ensure national or worldwide recognition for their artists, a commitment to turn the downtrodden into top dogs, the unheard into the famous, the obscure into stars. More than money, it is visibility they strive for. Music is not a mere aesthetic pursuit, but a quest for identity, be it vicariously. Hence the influence they exert on musical choices, their desire to soften certain sounds to enable them to reach the mainstream, to groom their artists, or, on the contrary, at other periods, to boost the ferociousness, the unsavory appeal of their performers if such are the expectations of the crowds.

In the process, these artistic businessmen bring into mainstream taste the edge of the periphery, they allow stale sounds to recover their freshness, familiar practices to look exotic again; they are the zest, spice, and piquancy that justify the claims to authenticity and honesty bestowed on popular music, they preserve its flavor in the face of homogenization, its uniqueness as globalism intensifies. They add an urgency and a purpose that, with the help of the artists they produce and release, translate into new, different sounds.

29 So, yes indeed, even businessmen can call the tune and make music rock.

## **BIBLIOGRAPHIE**

ANGELO, Frank, Yesterday's Detroit, Miami, Florida, E. A. Seemann Publ. Inc., 1974.

ANONYMOUS, "Auto Men Join Ford in Guardian Trust," The New York Times, June 9, 1925, 34.

ANONYMOUS, "Corporations: Death & Taxes," Time Magazine, June 7, 1943, 81-82, 84, 86.

ANONYMOUS, "Diego Rivera", Detroit Evening Times, March 21, 1933.

ANONYMOUS, "EDSEL BRYANT FORD" [framed by a double role of typed asterisks], from the Collection of The Henry Ford, Benson Ford Research Center, Acc # 1, Box 19, File 19-16.

ANONYMOUS, "Edsel Ford Tops the List of 10 Best-Dressed Men," *Detroit News*, November 29, 1935, reprint of anonymous AP article, same day.

ANONYMOUS, Eleanor Lambert (1903-2003), obituary: "Fashion impresario" dies at 100" in *Town & Country*, January 1, 2004.

ANONYMOUS, "Ford's Own Inquiry Led to His Apology," *The New York Times*, July 12, 1927, 12; based on *New York Times* research and *Jewish Telegraphic Agency* articles.

ANONYMOUS, "Guardian Trust To Open," The New York Times, July 8, 1925, 28.

ANONYMOUS. Michigan: A Guide to the Wolverine State, compiled by workers of the Writer's Program of the Works Project Administration in the State of Michigan. Washington: Library of Congress, 1941, 1971 rpt.

ANONYMOUS, "Mr. Justice Brandeis Memorandum," Jewish Telegraphic Agency October 13, 1920, 2.

ANONYMOUS, New York Times citing the Jewish Telegraphic Agency in: "Ford's Own Inquiry Led to His Apology," The New York Times, July 12, 1927, 12.

ANONYMOUS, "Side Remarks," Detroit Free Press, Saturday, December 30, 1893, 4.

ANONYMOUS, "The People Crunch," The Economist, Vol. 390, No. 8614, Jan.17, 2009, 51-53.

ANONYMOUS, "Twenty Years With Ford," *New York Times*, March 1, 1933, 4 [NB: E.G. Liebold, Henry Ford's highly opinionated & powerful personal attorney.]

ANONYMOUS, Typed draft of *The Grosse Pointe Guide, The Federal Writer's Project*, circa. 1940, special collection—Local History Archives: Grosse Pointe Public Central Library, Central Branch, 10 Kercheval Avenue at Fisher Road Grosse Pointe Farms, MI 48236 USA.

BACON, Irving R, The Reminiscences of Mr. Irving R. Bacon, Vol. II, 169, FMCOH, 1952.

BAK, Richard, Henry and Edsel: The Creation of the Ford Empire, Hoboken, NJ, John Wiley & Sons, Inc.: 2003.

BALDWIN, Neril, *Henry Ford and the Jews: The Mass Production of Hate*, New York, Public Affairs-Perseus Books Group, 2001,.

BEHR, Schulamith, Expressionism, London, Tate Publishing, 1999.

BEHRMAN, S. N. Duveen, The Intimate Portrait of a Fabulous Art Dealer, New York, Harmony Books, 1982.

BENDIX, Reinhard, Work and Authority in Industry: Ideologies of Management in the Course of Industrialization, New York, Harper & Row, 1963.

BERNSTEIN, Herman, *The History of a Lie: "The Protocols of the Wise Men of Zion"*, New York, J. S. Ogilvie Publishing Co., 1921. repr. 1972.

BOLKOSKY, Sidney, *Harmony & Dissonance: Voices of Jewish Identity in Detroit, 1914-1967,* Detroit, Wayne State University Press, 1991.

BRIDENSTINE, Hames A., Eleanor & Eleanor Ford House, ed. Cynthia Jo Fogliatti Woodlawn, Maryland: Wolk Press Inc.- Edsel & Eleanor Ford House, Grosse Pointe Shores, Michigan, 1988.

BRYAN, Ford R., Beyond the Model T: The Other Ventures of Henry Ford, Detroit, Wayne State University Press, 1997.

- ---, Clara: Mrs. Henry Ford, Dearborn, Michigan, Ford Books, 2001.
- ---, Henry's Lieutenants, Detroit: Wayne State University Press, 1993.
- ---, Rouge Pictured In Its Prime, Dearborn: Ford Books-Wayne State University Press, 2003.

BUSTARD, Bruce I., A New Deal for the Arts, Washington, D. C., National Archives & Records Administration- Seattle, University of Washington Press, 1997.

CARLYLE, Thomas, "Signs of the Times", Edinburgh Review, No.98, 1829.

CASTILLO, Carlos, BOND, Otto F., *The University of Chicago Spanish Dictionary*, New York: Pocket Books-Simon & Schuster, 1977.

CLARK, Kenneth, Civilization: A Personal View, London: Penguin, 1969.

COHEN, J.M., COHEN, M. J., The Penquin Dictionary of Quotations, London, Penguin, 1960.

DAVIDSON, Abraham A., *Early American Modernist Painting: 1910-1935*, New York, Harper & Row, Publs., 1981.

DELILLO, Don, *In Dallas*, 1988, Originally published as: Don DeLillo "American Blood: A Journey through the Labyrinth of Dallas and JFK" in *Rolling Stone* (December 8, 1983).

DOMINGUEZ, Henry, Edsel Ford and E. T. Gregorie: The Remarkable Designs Team and Their Classic Fords of the 1930s and 1940s, Warrendale, Pa., Society of Automotive Engineers, inc.: 1999,.

---. Edsel: The Story of Henry Ford's Forgotten Son (Warrendale, Pa.: Society of Automotive Engineers, Inc., 2002).

DYLAN, Bob, Chronicles. Volume 1, London, Simon & Schuster-Viacom, 2004.

DE BONNAFOS, Edith, ["On the Art of Diego Rivera"], "Grandes Choses, il ne faut pas être audessus des Hommes: il faut être avec eux" (Montesquieu)" in Diego Rivera, No. 91 in Hachette series "Chefs d'oeuvres de l'art", Paris, Hachette, 1968.

DOWNS, Linda B., *The Detroit Industry Murals*, New York, Detroit Institute of Arts-W. W. Norton & Co., 1999.

DUNBAR, Willis F., *Michigan: A History of the Wolverine State*, Grand Rapids, Michigan, W.B. Eerdmans Publ. Co., 1965.

FARBER, David, Sloan Rules: Alfred Sloan and the Triumph of General Motors, Chicago, University of Chicago Press, 2002,.

FAIRBANKS, Douglas Jr., *The Salad Days: An Autobiography*, London, William Collins-Fontana, 1989; orig. publ. 1945.

FERGUSON, Eugene S. « The Minds Eye: Non-Verbal Thought in Technology ». *Science* 1977 (4306): 827-836.

FIRCHOW, Peter Bernfried Nugel, Eds, *Aldous Huxley: Modern Satirical Novelist of Ideas* (Berlin: LIT Verlag Münster-Hamburg-Berlin-Wien-London-Zürich, 2006).

FORD, Edsel—A. J. Lepine [EF's personal secretary] response to Miss A. H. Stanton, Art School of the Detroit Society of Arts and Crafts, Dec. 19, 1932; Acc. 572, Box 5, Folder 8.2, Family, The Benson Ford Research Center-The Henry Ford Museum.

FORD, Henry, with Samuel Crowther, My Life and Work, Garden City, New York, Doubleday, 1923.

Ford International Weekly, The Dearborn Independent, Dearborn, Michigan, Jan. 11, 1919, masthead.

Ford International Weekly, The Dearborn Independent, Dearborn, Michigan, May 22, 1920, front page article.

FRANKLIN, Dr. Leo M., "Ford The Suppliant versus Ford The Sinner," *Detroit Jewish Chronicle*, July 27, 1927.

FRANKLIN, Dr. Leo Morris, Some Untold Tales of Detroit and Detroiters [Unpublished, limited-access restricted manuscript, 1947]; Detroit-Bloomfield Hills, Temple Beth El-Franklin Archives, Leo Franklin: 1870-1948; Rabbi Temple Beth El, Detroit 1899- 1941.

FREEHOF, Dr. Solomon B., "Zionism and the American Jew," lecture, Sunday March 13, 1927, Chicago Illinois, published under the auspices of the K.A.M. Men's Club, 14.

FUENTES, Carlos, The Years With Laura Díaz, trans. Alfred Macadam, Farrar, Straus & Giroux.

GARRETT, Garet, The Wild Wheel: The World of Henry Ford, New York, Pantheon Books, 1952.

GENAT, Robert, The American Car Dealership, Osceola, WI: MBI Publ. Co., 1999.

GOODRUM, Charles, DALRYMPLE, Advertising in America: The First 200 Years New York, Harry N. Abrams, Inc., 1990.

GRONER, Alex, The American Heritage History of American Business & Industry, New York, American Heritage Publ. Co., 1972.

GUNTHER, John, Inside U.S.A., New York: Curtis Publishing, 1947.

HAMILL, Pete, Diego Rivera, New York, Harry N. Abrams Inc.,1999.

HAUSER, Michael, WELDON, Marianne, *Hudson's: Detroit's Legendary Department Store*, Charleston, SC, Arcadia Publishing—"Images of America" Series, 2004.

HAYS, Samuel P., *The Response to industrialism: 1885-1914*, Chicago, University of Chicago Press, 1957.

HILLMAN, J. Re-Visioning Psychology, New York, Harper & Row, 1977.

HOLLI, Melvin G, Reform in Detroit: Hazen S. Pingree and Urban Politics, New York, Oxford University Press, 1969.

HOFFER, Eric, *The Passionate State of Mind and Other Aphorisms*, New York, Perennnial Library-Harper & Row, 1968.

JACOBS, Jane, The Economy of Cities, New York, Vintage Books-Random House, 1969.

JARDIN, Anne, *The First Henry Ford: A Study in Personality and Business Leadership,* Cambridge, Mass., The MIT Press, 1970.

JEWISH INFLUENCES IN AMERICAN LIFE Volume III of "The International Jew The World's Foremost Problem". Being a reprint of a Third Selection from Articles Appearing in *The Dearborn* 

*Independent*, June 4, 1921- January 14, 1922, 24. No publisher listed; book spine labeled: "Dearborn"; book's preface is dated November 1921.

JEWISH TELEGRAPHIC AGENCY. Issues of: January 1, 1926, 2; April 16, 1926, 3; April 23, 1926, 4; April 28, 1926,1; May 3, 1926, 4. [JTA: founded in February 1917, London, by Jacob Landau in the manner of a newsletter as the Jewish Correspondence Bureau; Jewish Telegraphic Agency - Daily News Bulletin, Cable and Mail Despatches, 244 High Holborn, London W.C.1.]

KENNEDY, David M., Freedom From Fear: The American People in Depression and War, 1929-1945, New York; Oxford University Press, 2005.

KINDEN, Diana L. ."Ben Shahn's New Deal Murals," in Susan Chevlowe, Ed., *Common Man Mythic Vision: The Paintings of Ben Shahn*, Princeton, N. J.: Princeton University Press-in association with the Jewish Museum, New York, 1998.

KRAFT, Barbara S., The Peace Ship: Henry Ford's Pacifist Adventures in the First World War, New York, Macmillan Publ. Co., Inc., 1978.

LACEY, Robert, Ford: The Men and the Machine, London, Pan Books Ltd. 1987.

LASKY, Victor, Never Complain, Never Explain, New York, R. Marek, Publs., 1981.

LATORRE, Guisela, Walls of Empowerment: Chicana/o Indigenist Murals of California, Austin, Texas, University of Texas Press, 2008.

LAUX, James, The European Automobile Industry, New York, Twayne Publs., 1992.

LEE, Albert, Henry Ford and The Jews, New York, Stein and Day Publs., 1980.

LEUCHTENBURG, William E., *In the Shadow of FDR: From Harry Truman to Ronald Reagan*, Ithaca, New York, Cornell University Press, 2nd edn.1989.

LEVIN, Jeffrey, "América Tropical". Online article at Getty Museum web site newsletter "The Getty", 9.2, Summer 1994, Conservation at the Getty, <a href="http://www.getty.edu/conservation/">http://www.getty.edu/conservation/</a> publications/newsletters/9\_2/tropical.html

LEWIS, David. The Public Image of Henry Ford: An American Folk Hero and His Company, Detroit, Wayne State University Press, 1976.

MALPAS, James. *Realism*, London, Tate Gallery Movements in Modern Art Series-South Sea International Press, 1997.

MARNHAM, Patrick, *Dreaming With His Eyes Open—A Life of Diego Rivera*, New York, Alfred A. Knopf, 1999.

MARTIN, Louis E, "Profiles: Detroit," in: *Journal of Educational Sociology*, Vol. 17, No. 5 (Jan., 1944) 279-288, q. 280.

MATUZ, Roger, Albert Kahn, Architect of Detroit, Detroit, Wayne State University Press, 2007).

MAYO, Elton, *The Human Problems of an Industrial Civilization*, Cambridge, Mass., Harvard University Press, 1933.

McDONALD, William F. Federal Relief Administration and the Arts, Athens, Ohio, Ohio State University Press, 1969.

NEVINS, Allan, HILL, Frank E., *Ford: The Times, the Man, the Company.* Volume 1, New York, Charles Scribner's Sons. 1954.

- ---. Ford: Expansion and Challenge: 1915-1933. Volume 2, New York, Charles Scribner's Sons, 1957).
- ---. Ford: Decline and Rebirth, 1933-1962. Volume 3, New York, Charles Scribner's Sons, 1963.

O'CONNOR, Francis V., "The Influence of Diego Rivera on the Arts of the United States during the 1930s and After," in: *Diego Rivera: A Reterospective.* Detroit: Detroit Institute of Arts-in association with W. W. Norton and Co., New York, 1986, exhibition catalog, under the direction of Ellen Sharp & Linda Downs.

PASZTORY, Esther, Aztec Art, New York, Harry N. Abrams, Inc., Publ., 1983.

PEALE, Norman V., The Power of Positive Thinking, New York, Ballantine-Fawcett, 1992.

PECK, William H., *The Detroit Institut of Arts: A Brief History*, Detroit, Wayne State University Press, 1991.

QUAIFE, M. M., GLAZER, Sidney, Michigan From Primitive Wilderness to Industrial Commonwealth, New York, Prentice-Hall inc., 1948.

REMINISCENCES, FORD MOTOR COMPANY. In the Benson Ford research Center, Accession 65, exists a vast series of interviews done during the early 1950s, oral histories of prominent FMC employees in the days of Edsel and Henry Ford, rich with direct and indirect information about figures such as: Ablewhite, H. S.; Black, Fred Lee; Bricker, Mead L.; Bugas, John S.; Couzens, James; Davis, John R.; Hicks, Harold; Kanzler, Ernest; Lepine, A.J.; Miller, Logan; Wagner, Walter. The author has reviewed much, but far from all, of this valuable, in-house, alternately factual and highly gossipy material. See reference in "Appendix II: Recollections", Ford R. Bryan, *Henry's Lieutenants* (1993), 301-321.

REZÉ, Michel, BOWEN, Ralph, Key Words in American Life: Understanding the United States, Paris, Armand Colin, 1998.

RICHARDS, William C., The Last Billionaire: Henry Ford, New York, Charles Scribner's Sons, 1948.

RIVERA, Diego. *My Art, My Life: An Autobiography*, New York, Dover Publications Inc., 1991; orig. publ. 1960.

ROETHLISBERGE, F. J. & W. J. Dickson. *Management and the Worker*, Cambridge, Harvard University Press, 1939.

ROLLINS, Alfred B. Jr, Franklin D. Roosevelt and the Age of Action, New York, Laurel-Dell Publc. Co., 1960.

RUBENSTEIN, James M, Making and Selling Cars: Innovation and Change in the U.S. Automotive Industry, Baltimore, The Johns Hopkins University Press, 2001.

SEALANDER, Judith, "Philanthropy and Philanthropic Foundations," in Paul S. Boyer, ed., *The Oxford Companion to United States History*, New York, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 2001.

SHIRER, William L., The Rise and Fall of the Third Reich: A History of Nazi Germany, London: Pan-Sewcker & Warburg, Ltd., 1967.

SORENSEN, Charles E., WILLIAMSON, Samuel T., Forty Years With Ford, London, Jonathan Cape, 1957.

STEINBECK, John, The Grapes of Wrath, New York, Bantam, 1972; orig. publ. 1939.

STERNE, Margaret, *The Passionate Eye: The Life of William R. Valentiner*, Detroit, Wayne State University Press, 1980.

STEVENSON, D.K., American Life and Institutions, Stuttgart, Ernst Klett Schulbuchverlage GmbH, 1987.

SUSMAN, Warren I., Culture as History: The Transformation of American Society in the Twentieth Century, New York, Pantheon Books, 1984.

TARBELL, Ida, "Henry Ford—Early American," typescript file No. 2584.0034 (with hand corrections) in: *Ida Tarbell Archives*—Alleghency College, Pelletier Library of Allegheny College, Meadville, Pennsylvania, USA.

THOREAU, Henry D., The Writings of Henry David Thoreau, Boston, Houghton Mifflin, 1906.

TUCK, Jim, "Villa, Pancho," "<a href="http://www.anb.org/articles/20/20-01539.html">http://www.anb.org/articles/20/20-01539.html</a>"; American National Biography Online.

WERTHER, William B. Jr., DAVIS Keithe. *Human resources and Personnel Management*, New York, McGraw-Hill Bok Co., 1993.

WILENSKY, Harold L., LEBEAUX, Charles N., *Industrial Society and Social Welfare*, New York: The Free Press Inc., 1965.

WOLFE, Bertram D., The Fabulous Life of Diego Rivera, New York: Stein and Day, 1963.

WOOD, John C., WOOD, Michael, *George Elton Mayo: Critical Evaluations in Business and Management*, London, Taylor & Francis, 2004.

WOODFORD Frank B., WOODFORD, Arthur M., *All Our Yesterdays: A Brief History of Detroit*, Detroit: Savoyard Book-Wayne State University Press, 1969.

## **NOTES**

- 1. Dylan, Bob. Chronicles. New York: Simon & Schuster, 2004.
- **2.** For more on the musical impact of producers, see Moorefield, Virgil. *The Producer as Composer: Shaping the Sounds of Popular Music.* Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 2005.
- **3.** See Frith, Simon. *Popular Music: Critical Concepts in Media and Cultural Studies*. London: Routledge, 2004.
- **4.** For an early assessment of Ertegün's influence, see Wade, Dorothy, and Justine Picardie. *Music Man: Ahmet Ertegun, Atlantic Records, and the Triumph of Rock'n'Roll.* New York: W.W. Norton & Co., 1990. For a more recent inquiry, see Ertegün's autobiography, supplemented by a number of essays by rock and soul historians: *'What'd I say'. The Atlantic Story, 50 years of Music.* Welcome Rain Publishers, 2001.
- **5.** Florida, Richard. The Flight of the Creative Class: The New Global Competition for Talent. New York: Harper Business, 2005, 107.
- 6. Eliot, Mark. Rockonomics, the Money Behind the Music. New York: Carol Publ. Corp., 1993, 40.
- 7. In Ray Charles, Pure Genius: The Complete Atlantic Recordings 1952-1959, Rhino, 2005.
- 8. For a more complete account of the impact on the music market of ethnic segmentation, see the excellent Szwed, John F. Crossovers: Essays On Race, Music, And American Culture. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2005. See as well Ang, Ien. Desperately Seeking the Audience. London: Routledge, 1991, Newman, Mark. Entrepreneurs of Profit and Pride. From Black Appeal to Radio Soul. New York: Praeger, 1988, Schiller, Dan. Digital capitalism. Networking the Global Market System. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press, 1999.
- **9.** Gandy, Jr, Oscar H. Audience Construction: Race, Ethnicity and Segmentation in Popular Media. Unpublished paper submitted to the Popular Communication Division, 50th Annual Conference of the International Communication Association, May 2000, 21.
- 10. The story of Motown has been widely (and expertly) documented. See for instance George, Nelson. The Death of Rhythm and Blues. New York: Pantheon Books, 2004, Hirshey, Gerri. Nowhere to Run: the Story of Soul Music. New York: Da Capo, 1994, Posner, Gerald. Motown: Music, Money, Sex, and Power. New York: Random House, 2005. George, Nelson. Where Did Our Love Go. The Rise and Fall

- of the Motown Sound (Music in American Life). Champaign, Ill.: University of Illinois, 2007. Gordy, Berry. To Be Loved. The Music, the Magic, the Memories of Motown. New York: Warner Books, 1995.
- **11.** Portis, Larry. *Soul Trains. A People's History of Popular Music in the United States and Britain.* College Station, Tx: Virtualbookworm.com Publishing, 2002, 101.
- **12.** Gillet, Charlie, and Simon Frith, eds. *The Beat Goes On, The Rock File Reader*. London: Pluto Press, 1996, 100.
- 13. Rock and Roll Hall of Fame 1988 Induction Ceremony, accessed at http://rockhall.com/inductees/ceremonies/1988/
- **14.** For the most reliable histories of the grunge movement, the reader can refer to Prato, Greg. The Oral History of Seattle Grunge Music. Toronto: E.C.W. Press, 2009; Blecha, Peter. Sonic Boom! The History of Northwest Rock: From Louie Louie to Smells Like Teen Spirit. San Francisco: Backbeat Books, 2009; Anderson, Kyle. Accidental Revolution: The Story of Grunge. New York: St Martin's Griffin, 2007; Azerrad, Michael. Come As You Are. The Story of Nirvana. New York: Main Street Books, 1993; Cross, Charles R. Heavier Than Heaven: A Biography of Kurt Cobain. New York: Hyperion, 2002.
- 15. 'The 'Song Doctor' Is In, Washington Post, January 15, 2006, by J. Freedom du Lac.
- **16.** The financial dimension of rap music is particularly well documented in: Evil, Pierre. *Gangsta Rap.* Paris: Flammarion, 2005; Heller, Jerry. *Ruthless: A Memoir.* New York: Simon Spotlight Entertainment, 2006; Ro, Ronin. *Gangsta: Merchandizing the Rhymes of Violence.* New York: St. Martin's Press, 1996, and *Have Gun Will Travel: The Spectacular Rise and Fall of Death Row Records*, New York: Main Street Books, 1999.
- 17. Miller, James, Flowers in the Dustbin: The Rise of Rock and Roll, 1947-1077, Simon & Schuster, 1999.
- **18.** For a stimulating and erudite perspective on this issue, see Rouveyre, Julie. "I'm low, down, and dirty", la quête identitaire du Dirty South des années 80 à nos jours. Mémoire de Master 2, Université Paul-Valéry, Montpellier III, 2006.